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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT SPECIAL COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES
June 11, 2012
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Greg Anderson (Chair), Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni 
Excused: E. Denise Lee
Also: Council Members Don Redman and Matt Schellenberg (arr. 4:53);   CFO Ronnie Belton; Jim Robinson and Dave Schneider – Public Works Department; Hon. Donald Moran, Hon. Lance Day, Hon. Mallory Cooper – 4th Judicial Circuit; Hon. Angela Corey and Cheryl Peek – State Attorney’s Office, 4th Judicial Circuit; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara and Peggy Sidman  – Office of General Counsel; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; David Reeves and Margo Simone – Turner Construction; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Max Marbut – Financial News and Daily Record
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
Chairman Anderson convened the meeting and announced that it would conclude no later than 6:00 p.m.

David Reeves of Turner Construction reported that the courthouse had passed its smoke test on the afternoon of Friday, June 8th.  A number of preliminary tests were conducted, and 2 or 3 “final” tests with the independent inspector present until the successful final test on the 8th.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about what happened between May 14th when the last Courthouse Oversight Committee was assured that everything was on track for an on-time opening and the failure of that opening to occur on May 29th, Mr. Reeves explained that the extent of the smoke/fire system problems was not known on the 14th; it did not become apparent until later in the testing process.

In response to questions from Mr. Crescimbeni about Turner Construction being banned from working in Palm Beach and Broward Counties, Mr. Reeves indicated he had no knowledge of such a ban.  Turner’s work in South Florida operates out of an office in Miami.  Mr. Reeves also had no knowledge of an allegation that Turner had failed to pass along surety bond cost savings to one of its clients.
In response to a question from Council Member Bishop, Mr. Reeves indicated that the entire courthouse has been certified for occupancy with no restrictions.  He reiterated his earlier comments that Turner recognized that there were problems with the smoke/fire system, but felt that progress was being made in rectifying the situation and the problems would be solved by the original opening day.  More difficult problems cropped up later in the testing process which ultimately led to the delay.  In response to a question from Council Member Redman, Mr. Reeves stated that there are actually 4 separate systems involved in the smoke/fire control system: a sprinkler system, a fire alarm system, the mechanical HVAC system, and a building management system that provides overall control.  The sprinkler installation company went out of business in the middle of the job and had to be replaced, after which it was learned that the quality of the first company’s work was questionable in some areas.  Flexible sprinkler head drop lines were replaced with higher quality braided drops. 
In response to a question from Chairman Anderson, Mr. Reeves indicated that a final cost of the faulty design and installation and the associated moving delay costs has not yet been tabulated.  The solution to the test failures was to increase the capacity of some air handling fans and motors and to add 230-240 additional smoke alarms.  Turner intends to deal with its subcontractor performance insurance carrier to recoup some of its increased costs.

In response to a question from Mr. Crescimbeni, Mr. Reeves stated that some of the costs of solving the problem will be charged to the guaranteed maximum  price of the building and would therefore be payable by the City.  That amount should be known by early next week.  Mr. Crescimbeni stated that he had gotten correspondence from a citizen alleging problems with poured concrete stairs not meeting code.  Mr. Reeves said that if the problems were identified and were on the punch list then they are being addressed.  He indicated that all that remains for the issuance of the full certificate of occupancy is to finish the punch list items and complete re-inspection of the recently installed new work.  Mr. Reeves agreed to provide the committee with a copy of the punch list, but cautioned that it’s an ever-evolving list that changes daily as items are added and then remediated.  He could not recall if the temporary certificate of occupancy had a 30-day or 60-day limit.  He noted that Turner is also doing some additional work at the City’s request, including some low voltage wiring and movement of telephone and computer outlets as tenants begin to arrive in their offices and determine where desks will be located. Unfortunately that additional work may have contributed to damage to the fire sprinkler drops as the wiring installers have re-entered closed ceilings and installed the new wiring in tight spaces working around the sprinkler system.  Mr. Reeves stated that any sprinkler damage that can be proven to be attributable to the low voltage wiring installation will be charged to the wiring installer; otherwise it will be charged to the sprinkler installer’s insurance.  Mr. Crescimbeni requested a copy of the extra work list and the pending and completed punch list items.  
Council Member Redman recommended that a formal ribbon-cutting ceremony be held to officially open the building to the public on Monday, June 18th.  He believes this new public facility that will serve the city for many decades to come should be celebrated.
Chairman Anderson called Public Works Director Jim Robinson to the podium for comments and questions.  Mr. Robinson outlined the work still being completed in the new courthouse and the fact that some employees will remain in the old courthouse, courthouse annex, and other remote court facilities to keep court functions in operation while the move takes place.  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about who authorized the closing of the old courthouse and the start of the move before a full certificate of occupancy was obtained, Mr. Robinson stated that a project team of administrative employees from the Public Works Department, Building Inspection Division of the Planning Department, and the Fire Department met daily to follow the progress of the work and to plan for the move.  The group saw incremental progress each day and felt that the needed work would be successfully completed and the tests certified by official opening day.  Mr. Robinson explained a “stock and train” certificate of occupancy, which authorizes the move-in of furniture and supplies and the presence of a small number of building operations personnel in the building to begin learning the operation of the building’s many systems in preparation for full occupancy when the certificate of occupancy is issued.  There are three levels of certificates of occupancy: Permission to Stock and Train (PST – limited occupancy by building operators), Temporary Certificate of Occupancy (TCO – requires all life safety requirements to be in place and operational), and full Certificate of Occupancy (CO – issued after all punch list items are completed).  In response to a question from Council Member Bishop, Mr. Robinson stated that an 11-month warranty inspection would be done on the courthouse.
The cost of the move back to the old courthouse is still being compiled and should be available by the end of the week.  The judiciary helped hold down the cost of reoccupying the old courthouse by finding alternative locations to keep court functions operating in the Courthouse Annex and in the traffic court building on Beach Boulevard, so the move back to the old courthouse was fairly limited in scope.  In response to a question about whether the City would be reimbursed for the extra moving costs because of the failure of the new courthouse to open on time, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara said that council members need an extensive private briefing on all the issues involved before making any public statements.  She cautioned that the issues are complicated and require a careful response, and therefore urged caution in making any public statements before a full briefing can be given.  Ms. Laquidara said that the courthouse construction contract was a unique and complicated story, that she did not participate in its drafting, and that she disagreed with how the contract was handled by the previous General Counsel.  Mr. Crescimbeni urged the scheduling of a shade meeting so that the Council can be briefed on all the issues.  
In response to a question from Mr. Crescimbeni about reports of non-code compliant staircases, Mr. Robinson stated that some poured concrete staircases were ripped out and re-poured, and there may be some additional staircase-related items remaining to be addressed on the punch list.

In response to a question from Mr. Redman, Mr. Robinson named the administration’s “decision team” on the courthouse as himself and Dave Schneider of Public Works; Kurt Wilson, Bob Ratliff and John Graf of the Fire and Rescue Department; and Jim Schock  and Josh Gideon of Building Inspection.  The Mayor’s office was made aware of the on-going situation, but his staff did not participate in the committee’s discussions or decisions.  At all times, public safety was the number one priority.
Mr. Robinson said that his department is meeting regularly with the State Attorney’s Office to move the old federal courthouse renovation project forward for the State Attorney’s staff.  Design is underway, bidding will take place later this summer and construction should start in October 2012 with completion in December 2013.  The designers are re-looking at all previous value engineering work and he and State Attorney Angela Corey have reached agreement on all but one or two minor items in the building program.  Council Member Anderson asked about the bill to be introduced at this week’s Council meeting to encumber $30 million in the Unified Courthouse Project budget specifically for the State Attorney’s building.  Mr. Robinson indicated that he had just heard earlier in the day about that ordinance and suggested that the figure might need to be adjusted.  State Attorney Corey asked that her office please be kept “in the loop” when decisions about the building are being made and urged that the project not be short-changed because it’s the last Better Jacksonville Plan project to be constructed and funds may be running short.  She and her office are always ready to help shave costs and save the public’s tax dollars on the project, but she reiterated that Article V of the Florida Constitution is clear about what the City is obligated to provide to the judicial system.  Her employees know the operational needs of the building better than anyone and are happy to help make it properly functional at the lowest cost.
In response to a question from Council Member Bishop about how the $30 million figure was arrived at for the bill ($28 million for construction, $2 million contingency), CFO Ronnie Belton stated that he proposed that amount based on the previous cost estimates produced by Elkins Constructors and the current state of the construction market.  They intend to spend as little as possible consistent with getting a suitable building done properly.  The administration wants the City Council’s buy-in on the project budget.  $33 million remains in the Unified Courthouse Project budget.  Cindy Laquidara said that the introduction of the bill was prompted by State Attorney Corey who wanted assurance from the City that sufficient funds would be available to complete her office’s building and would not be shifted to other projects.  Mr. Bishop objected to the administration asking the Council to endorse the encumbrance without a more firm basis for the $30 million estimate.

Asked by Mr. Schellenberg if the previous offer by Elkins to construct the building for $27.4 million was a guaranteed price, Cindy Laquidara replied that Elkins had never signed a guaranteed maximum price contract for that amount, although she is still researching that offer.  Mr. Robinson, in response to a question by Mr. Anderson, indicated that about $2 million of the available funding for the old federal courthouse project was expended by Elkins on remediation of lead paint and mold in the building.  He clarified that Elkins’ original construction cost proposal started at $28.4 million.  Told by the City that that was too expensive, Elkins offered a reduction of $250,000.  After the City decided to terminate the negotiations, Elkins offered a price of $27.4 million which would have included the already-accomplished remediation work.  Mr. Schellenberg felt that the $30 million encumbrance in the bill was too high given Elkins’ proposal of $27.4 million and the $2 million already spent on environmental remediation.  He hopes the final bid will be considerably less than $28 million.
Asked for his comments, Chief Judge Donald Moran expressed relief that the project finally appears to be nearing completion and an opening day.  He praised the work of Sam Mousa in getting the construction project on track and on budget.  Judge Lance Day said that there would be a time capsule dedication ceremony for the new building in August or September, which may serve Councilman Redman’s desire for a suitable public celebration of the building.

Public Comment
Russell Harper said that there are only a few ways to cut costs on construction projects, including the use of cheaper materials and/or cheaper labor.  The City needs to look hard at the problematic sprinkler drops.  He believes that if they were properly installed with good quality materials, subsequent installation of low voltage wiring in those spaces should not have damaged the sprinkler drops.

Joe Roberts said the City needs to concentrate on getting the best value in a project, not just the lowest cost.  Cheapest doesn’t always mean best.

Bill Stewart questioned why there are no budget numbers available at this meeting for the project.

David Hodges asked where there is authorization in state law or the Florida Building Code for a “stock and train” certificate of occupancy.  How could a certificate be issued if there were outstanding life safety code issues?  He also wanted to know why the State Attorney’s Office building project was not accomplished simultaneously with the courthouse construction. 

Council Member Crescimbeni asked Jim Robinson for the latest budget figures on the courthouse project.
Cindy Laquidara stated that to her knowledge a “stock and train” certificate is unique to Jacksonville and she is investigating that issue with Building Official Jim Schock and Deputy Chief Administrator Karen Bowling.
Meeting adjourned:  5:59 p.m.

Minutes: 
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